County of Santa Cruz

DEPARTMENT OF PARKS, OPEN SPACE & CULTURAL SERVICES
979 17™ AVENUE, SANTA CRUZ, CA 95062
(831) 454-7901 FAX: (831) 454-7940  TDD: (831) 454-7978

JEFF GAFFNEY
DIRECTOR
PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION
AGENDA
Monday, August 17, 2015 Simpkins Family Swim Center
7:00 pm 979 17th Avenue
Regular Meeting Santa Cruz, CA 95062
L CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

Il. AGENDA MODIFICATIONS OR LATE ADDITIONS
lll. CONSENT AGENDA (Action)

A.  Approve minutes from June 1, 2015 ...coocviieieeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeieens Pages 1-3
B. Consider Reports:
1. Maintenance Section — Status Report........ccoccoovveevecneeeeennnne. Page 4-5
2. Facilities Section — Status Report ...........ccccooveveivieeeeieeeee. Page 6
3. Recreation Section — Status Report ...........coocvvveeveeieeeeeenn, Pages 7-11

IV. ORAL COMMUNICATIONS
Opportunity for persons to address the Commission on matters which are within the
scope of responsibility of the Commission but not on today’s agenda. Presentations
must not exceed three (3) minutes in length, and individuals may speak only once
during Oral Communications.

V. DIRECTOR’S REPORT

VL REGULAR AGENDA - Action ltems
1. Presentation by Sarah Emmert on the Youth Violence Prevention
Taskforce; consider endorsing the Youth Violence Prevention Strategic
Plan
2. Approve September 18, 2015 as date for workshop to discuss working
goals and duties of the Parks and Recreation Commission

VIL. REGULAR AGENDA - Information ltems
VIll. WRITTEN CORRESPONDENCE LISTING (none)
IX. ADJOURNEMENT

The Mission of the Santa Cruz County Parks, Open Space and Cultural Services is to provide safe, well desigred
and maintained parks and a wide variety of recreational and cultural opportunities for our diverse community



County of Santa Cruz

DEPARTMENT OF PARKS, OPEN SPACE & CULTURAL SERVICES
979 17" AVENUE, SANTA CRUZ, CA 95062
(831) 454-7901 FAX: (831) 454-7940 TDD: (831) 454-7978

JEFF GAFFNEY
DIRECTOR
PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION
Minutes of June 1, 2015, 7:00 p.m. meeting
979 17" Avenue
Santa Cruz, California
l.  CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

Meeting was called to order at 7:06 p.m. ;
Present: Mariah Roberts, Kate Minott, Dave Mercer
Absent: Jim Lang (excused), Steven Bennett (excused)
Staff: Jeff Gaffney, Jennifer Mead

II. AGENDA MODIFICATIONS — Motion to move Information Item VIi to VI.
(Mercer/Minott 3/0)

Ill. CONSENT AGENDA
A. The minutes from April 20, 2015 were approved. (Minott/Mercer 3/0)

B. The reports were accepted and filed.

C. Information items on consent agenda were approved. (Minott/Mercer 3/0)

IV. ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Katherine Sweet spoke about the value of our parks and that they are an asset to the
community. After the Anna Jean Cummings Park clean up on Sunday May 31, 2015 she
feels that our parks are under attack. The group cleaned up several illegal camps and
collected over 800 Ibs. of material including carpet, bedding, camping equipment, a
generator, weapons, and drugs. Mrs. Sweet reminded the Commission that Anna Jean
Cummings Park is a rare, coastal prairie and is a habitat for whitetail deer. She insists on
more coordination to prevent illegal camps from happening in AJC, and would like to see
more recommendations from the Commission and the Parks Department. She handed
out homemade signs she made to post around the park. The signs read “No camping is
allowed anywhere in this park. The park is patrolled regularly by citizens. Any illegal
campsites or activities are reported to the SC Sheriff's Dept at 471-1121.”

Kathy Colfer spoke about similar concerns regarding AJC and that she frequents the
park quite a bit. In the last two years it has gotten worse and is not safe. She has seen
assaults between homeless people and reports that elderly people do not feel safe
walking through the park. She says that they need more help with this issue and more
organizers.

Dan Colfer spoke about being frustrated when dealing with Sheriff’s office dispatch.
Unless there is an incident at the park, police will not go out AJC.




PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION
Minutes of June 1, 2015, 7:00 p.m. meeting

V. DIRECTOR’S REPORT ’
Director Gaffney thanked those who spoke during oral communications and said it is
important that these problems are brought to the department’s attention. The Heart of
Soquel Plaza ribbon cutting ceremony was a successful event, the community involved
and KSBW and the Register Pajaronian covered the story. The Parks Budget Hearing is
June 16" at 9am, Director Gaffney and staff are reaching out to groups who would be
willing to attend and show support for the department. The California Conservation Core
can help with projects at Parks, such as AJC clean up and we are looking at ways to
partner with them. Director Gaffney has an upcoming meeting with Sheriff Hart to
discuss the Work Release Program and he will bring up what was conveyed during
today’s oral communications. The Farm Park will have an opening event on October 8",
2015 and there will be a plaque dedication in honor of Steve Boysol. Director Gaffney
has a meeting with Marc Monti regarding the Polo Grounds fundraiser.

Commissioner Minott added that the Lions Club is hosting the Great Gatsby Casino
Night at Simpkins Swim Center on October 24, 2015 to help with the GoGo Polo
fundraising efforts. Commissioner Roberts added that she looks forward to collaborating
with California Conservation Core, she thinks it is a great program and that there is a
need to identify projects to use this resource.

Katherine Sweet added that she spoke with Deputy Travis while at AJC clean up and the
idea of cutting off access to certain areas of the park after hours may be a solution to the
illegal camping. Director Gaffney disagrees and feels closing off areas of the park only
further invites criminal activity into these areas since regular people would not be
entering.

Commissioner Roberts asked what could Parks do to create a presence at AJC, are
Park Rangers a long term possibility? Director Gaffney hopes to see a special patrol unit
or a volunteer ranger program develop in the Parks department. As we find more
resources, develop nature programs, and build a volunteer force we will incorporate a
public safety component that will help with this issue.

VI.  REGULAR AGENDA - Information Item

1. Fred Keely gave his presentation on the Parks, Recreation, Agricultural
Conservation, and Open Space Project Status Report.

The Board of Supervisors approved the Parks, Recreation, Agricultural Conservation,
and Open Space Project (PRACOSP) Status Report on April 21, 2015. There are two
key items the project is focused on: Assembling a team and gathering feedback. Mr.
Keely is working closely with Jeff Gaffney, and Principal Administrative Analyst-
Christina Mowrey-Riggs, and CAO to get input.

Small contracts have been signed with Miller Maxfield Firm, Civinomics, and the Nature
Conservancy to assist with shaping PRACOSP information and communicating it. Clark
Beetie, a former Parks Department employee is volunteering his time to look at bigger
pieces like Capitol Improvement plans and open space elements. The Board is
interested in having a workshop on the open space concept in mid-August. Following the
workshop would be public meetings in each supervisorial district as well as each of the
four cities. We want the workshop to draw public interest and will encourage the Board
to provide clarity about what next steps they would like to see.

2



PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION
Minutes of June 1, 2015, 7:00 p.m. meeting

Two cbncems city mayors and county supervisors had: 1) How can we make best use of
the parks we have now? 2) Will PRACOSP have eminent domain?

1) Efforts will be made to put a dent in fixing the parks we have now.
2) PRACOSP will not have eminent domain, recommendation was passed on April 21,
2015.

Current timeline is August 18, 2015 return to Board for a study session, hold public
meetings through September and October, then possibly look at options to place
something on ballot in 2016. Commissioner Minott asked if PRACOSP would include
City and County Parks? Mr. Keely responded that is could be both city and county parks,
it can be whatever the community wants. However, it will not be state or federal parks.
Commissioner Minott asked if it will have a Board of Directors? Mr. Keely responded the
government structure is flexible. It is common to elect a director to each ward/district. Or
have representation from officials who are elected in some other capacity, or it could be
a mix of both. Once the goals of this entity are established, the structure will be more
clear.

Commissioner Roberts asked if Mr. Keely has a good and bad example of other counties
who have this entity. Mr. Keely responded with examples but did not label them as good
or bad as they mostly demonstrate the different options for PRACOSP. Santa Clara
Valley Open Space Authority looks like a big robust Parks Department. They focus on
acquisition, trail building, recreation, and partner with the Santa Clara County Parks
department. They develop a work plan each year and decide which projects and funding
should go where. Secondly, San Mateo Mid Pen County and POST are a combination
authority of eminent domain, they were both able to pass ballot measures with 2/3 votes.
They raise and spend a lot of money and are trusted entities.

Commissioner Bennett had a question about income for OSD'’s, how is that structured?
Is typical income from property tax? Mr. Keely responded that a parcel fee structure is
likely, but that funding decisions would come from another contract where a firm is
focusing on all possibilities, and determining what is most strategic.

Commission Minott thinks people are interested and yet weary to create another layer of
government. Mr. Keely replied that there will be a lot of testing and information gathered
to determine if there is some form of the OSD that will appeal to people and benefit the
community the most.

VIl. REGULAR AGENDA - Action item

'1. Consider a workshop to discuss duties of the Parks and Recreation
Commission and to define its working goals (Mercer/Minott 3/0)

VIl. ADJOURNMENT - Meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m. (Minott/Mercer 3/0)



County of Santa Cruz

| DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

PARKS, OPEN SPACE, AND CULTURAL SERVICES DIVISION
979 17™ AVENUE, SANTA CRUZ, CA 95062

JOHN J. PRESLEIGH (831) 454-7901  FAX: (831) 454-7940 TDD: (831) 454-7978
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
DATE: AUGUST 10, 2015
TO: PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION
ARTS COMMISSION
FROM: GRETCHEN ILIFF, MAINTENANCE DIVISION
RE: STATUS REPORTS ON CURRENT PROJECTS

High weed mowing for fire control occurred at numerous open space areas and
undeveloped park sites.

Staff repaired a vandalized table at Felton Covered Bridge Park.

Staff are working with a group of boy scouts who are building some benches at
Quail Hollow Ranch.

New split rail fencing was replaced at the front of Anna Jean Cummings Park.

Staff repaired a 3 main line water leaks at Anna Jean Cummings Park.

Staff installed a rock plaque at the Heat of Soquel Park commemorating a past Post
master.

Staff are painting the Valencia Hall and Post Office.

The Mission of the Santa Cruz County Department of Parks, Open Space and Cultural Services is to provide safe, well designed L{
and maintained parks and a wide variety of recreational and cultural opportunities for our diverse community :



Staff has been working for weeks on tracking down numerous small leaks at Polo
Grounds Parks. As of today they have all been found and repaired.

The service roads at Pinto Lake Park got some new base rock and grading.

Staff is working on drought tolerant landscaping at the front of the Simpkins Swim
Center.

Staff received training on Heat Stress this month.



County of Santa Cruz

DEPARTMENT OF PARKS, OPEN SPACE & CULTURAL SERVICES
979 17™ AVENUE, SANTA CRUZ, CA 95062
(831) 454-7901  FAX: (831) 454-7940  TDD: (831) 454-7978

JEFF GAFFNEY
DIRECTOR
DATE: August 10, 2015
TO: Parks & Recreation Commission
FROM: Gretchen lliff, Facilities Management Division
RE: Status Report on Current Projects

Summary for reservations in the Parks for the month of July and August 2015, {excluding SFSC):

Attendance at Reserved Facilities:

The summer months of July and August have been seasonally busy. There were approximately 825 bookings of
the various Park sites, including reservations of picnic areas, meeting rooms, wedding and event locations,
special events and athletic field rentals. Staff estimates that over 76,500 park visitors attended events in reserved
facilities during the months of July and August. :

Center and Meeting Room Rentals in July and August 2015:

Park Centers host a variety of events, including wedding receptions, family events and various non-profit events.
July and August have hosted 38 weddings, receptions and events held at our various Park Centers with rental
revenues totaling $46,300. Increase in rental fees, along with a shift in the use of centers (more Aptos and less
Valencia bookings- the opposite of 2014) have made a significant difference when compared to the same number
of events during these months in 2014 which brought $35,400.00 in revenue. These two months also included 40
meeting room rentals totaling $690.00.

Picnic Areas in July and August 2015:
Picnic area rentals have filled up the monthly schedules with 65 picnic rentals taking place during these two
months and revenues totaled $9,250.00. Eighteen of these picnics (28%) are annual picnics for non-profits.

Athletic Fields in July and August 2015:

While soccer leagues maintain full use in spring through fall, most spring baseball leagues have finished their
seasons of play. Over 515 individual field bookings in 18 athletic fields took place in July and August, including
the annual Cabrillo Crushers Blast by the Bay softball tournament in July at Anna Jean Cummings Park and the
Santa Cruz Breakers Cup soccer tournament, which took place during two full weekends in July and August for
boys and girls youth soccer at Polo Grounds and Anna Jean Cummings Parks. Revenues totaled $29,500.00.

Special Events in July and August 2015:

The public at large as well as non-profit organizations have benefited from the wide variety of special events and
ongoing programs in County Parks. The month of July hosted the annual 4" of July Celebration (Aptos
Chamber of Commerce) at Aptos Park, along with the White Hawk Dancers at Pinto Lake County Park and HHH
Ultimate Frisbee tournament (Ultimate Players Association) at Highlands Park. August events include a three-
day CA Beer Festival (Gen Giammanco Foundation) at Aptos Park, the Jim Walters Memorial Tournament
(Scotts Valley Boosters) at Highlands Park, and the Tequila and Taco Festival at the County Government
Center and San Lorenzo Park (Gen Giammanco Foundation).

Ongoing programs include a variety of fithess and recreational programs. All About Me Fitness program takes
place twice weekly at the Highlands Park meeting room. Save Our Shores coordinated weekiy clean-ups through
the Adopt-A-Beach program at Davenport Beach, along with another successful July 5™ clean-up at beaches
throughout the county, collecting over 2,000 pounds of trash and recycling between Davenport and Carmel.
Together in the Park program, sponsored by Mountain Community Resources provide for weekly parent-child
play groups at Felton Covered Bridge. The Lucky Steppers Square Dance group enjoys another fun summer of
dancing at the Ben Lomond Park. National Night Out events took place at Mesa Village in August. Santa Cruz
Pickleball continues weekly use of Willowbrook Park courts and has biweekly use of Brommer Street Park.

The Mission of the Santa Cruz County Department of Parks, Open Space and Cultural Services is fo provide safe, well designed
and maintained parks and a wide variety of recreational and cultural opportunities for our diverse community



County of Santa Cruz

DEPARTMENT OF PARKS, OPEN SPACE & CULTURAL SERVICES

979 17™ AVENUE, SANTA CRUZ, CA 95062
Joff Gaffney (831)454-7901 FAX: (831)454-7940 TDD: (831) 454-7978

Director

DATE: August 10, 2015

TO: Parks and Recreation Commission
FROM:  Kathy DeWild, Program Coordinator

RE: Recreation and Cultural Services Division Status Report — August 2015

Public Art Program — Kathleen Crocetti conducted six community workshops to decide on the
imagery for her public art piece at Seacliff Village Park. The 38 stained-concrete pylons with
mosaic tops will feature local flora and fauna, as well as images iconic to the Seacliff area (e.g.
the cement ship). During the week of August 9, Kathleen will be holding community build
sessions where participants of all ages can take part in creating the mosaics.

Art Exhibitions — Michael Myers’ wildlife photography will be on exhibition at the Simpkins
Family Swim Center / Parks office from now until mid-October, 2015. The annual County
Employee Art Exhibition will be installed August 11. Employees from nearly every department
will be showing a wide variety of art, including photography, drawings, paintings, and jewelry.

In July, we took a trip to see “The Book of Mormon” at the Center for the Performing Arts in
San Jose. What fun! Also, on Thursday, July 23, trip participants journeyed to Pier 41, where
we caught a lovely ferry ride to Tiburon. Once there, trip-goers had time to leisurely enjoy lunch
and browsing on the waterfront. Next, we met at the historic Railroad-Ferry Depot Museum (the
only dual-use terminal to survive west of the Hudson River) and enjoyed a guided tour. The
highlights included.the history of the building, the town of Tiburon, the local railroad industry
and the stationmaster’s quarters, meticulously restored and furnished to resemble life there in the
early 20™ century. Next we traveled to and toured China Cabin, once the elegant social saloon of
the PS China and enjoyed a wonderful overview of the PS China’s history as both a first-class
passenger vessel and a transporter for massive amounts of Chinese immigrants and the area's
first Japanese immigrants.

The Mission of the Santa Cruz County Department of Parks, Open Space and Cultural Services is to provide safe, well designed
and maintained parks and a wide variety of recreational and cultural opporturiities for our diverse community
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On August 12, registered Giants fans get to see their team in action playing against the Houston
Astros. Go Giants! We also have 7 registrants participating in the Colorado Rockies tour with
Collette Vacations August 7-15.

September will feature a tour of the USS Pampanito and a chance to explore and enjoy
Fisherman’s Wharf.

The summer pool schedule, which runs through August 23, is as follows:

Lap Pool hours - Monday through Friday from 6:00 a.m. to 7:30 p.m., Saturday and Sunday
from 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

Warm-water Pool - The warm-water pool is available for general use on:
Mon- Fri.  6:00-9:00 a.m., 3:00-5:00 p.m. (Rec. Swim) & 6:30-7:30 p.m.

Sat.and Sun.  9:00 a.m.-10:30 a.m. (adults only)
10:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m. (adults & kids age 6 and under)
12:30-4:00 p.m. (Recreation Swim ~ all ages)

Recreation Swim — This includes the Warm-water Pool, splash ZONE, the shallow area of the
50M pool, the slide, climbing wall, and on Fridays and Saturdays, the WIBIT (Floating play
apparatus) :

Mon.- Fri.  3:00-5:00 p.m.
Sat. and Sun.  12:30-4:00 p.m.

Summer Swim Lessons — Summer lessons began on June 15. Sessions are available Monday
through Friday evening, Monday/Wednesday/Friday evening, Tuesday through Friday morning,
and Tuesday/Thursday momings. Lessons are also offered on Saturdays. Private swim lessons
are available as well.

Pool Junior Lifeguard Program — The pool Junior Guard Program is very popular and has
been full all summer with a total of 435 children! NEW this year, staff added an additional week
of program, which currently has 25 children enrolled.

The Junior Lifeguard program continues to be an incredible experience for children ages 7-13,
giving participants an insight into the fun and rewarding job of protecting and saving lives at the
pool. The program strengthens their swimming ability and confidence in and around the water,
and introduces them to lifeguard rescue skills. Participants also enjoy special activities such as:
kayaking, stand up paddle boarding, CPR demonstrations, climbing wall and slide time, a day at
. the beach, and a field trip to Golfland in San Jose.



The Little Guard program is designed for children ages 5 and 6. They spend the day at the pool
improving their swimming ability and safety awareness, as well as participating in a variety of
activities including stand up paddle boarding, kayaking, and fitness based games as well as
sitting in lifeguard chair, using a buoyant lifeguard tube, and practicing a reaching assist. The
little guards also enjoy a day on the beach with the big Junior Guards, and have their own special
field trip to the Central Fire Station where they get to hold the fire hose as a firefighter sprays
water.

Adult Fitness Swimming - Adult Fitness Swimming is very popular at the Simpkins Family
Swim Center. The best-attended workouts are Tuesday and Saturday mornings; up to 49
swimmers fill the 50-meter pool at these times. Fitness swimmers may choose from several
different workout times: Tuesday and Wednesday workouts are at 6:00 a.m., 12:00 p.m. and 6:00
p.m.; Monday, Thursday and Friday workouts are offered at 6:00 a.m. and 12:00 p.m.; Saturday
and Sunday workouts are offered at 9:00 a.m.

Water Aerobics & Exercise - The water exercise classes this year continue to reach their
highest capacity to date. Water exercise is an excellent way for people to meet their fitness goals
without impact on the joints. Classes are designed to appeal to all levels of ability including;
healthy, pre-natal, seniors, and rehabilitating or cross training fitness enthusiasts. A monthly
calendar is available with dates, times and instructors names. Previous swimming or water-
exercise experience is not required for participation in any of the water exercise classes. .

Water Polo - Sundays from 10:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m. Participants must be a member of USAWPA
to participate in the program.

Lifeguard Training Exercises - Throughout the summer the lifeguards practice skills and in-
water rescues, as well as swim lesson refresher sessions.

On July 4, Parks held the annual FREE SWIM which is co-sponsored by the Simpkins Family!
Over 690 people enjoyed the pools, slide, Wibit, climbing walls and a BBQ sponsored by the
Boys and Girls Club. ‘ :

Swim Teams - The Cabrillo Threshers and Santa Cruz County Aquatics swim teams continue to
rent lanes in the 50-meter pool. The swim teams offer school-age competitive swimming
programs Monday through Friday from 4:00-7:30 p.m.

Private Pool Parties —A variety of rental packages are available to accommodate small
gatherings as well as groups of up 110 people. Private Pool Parties are scheduled on weekends,
spring through fall, after the facility has closed to the public.

Mar Vista ACE - Staff is busy preparing for the school-term program’s reopening on Thursday,

Aug. 13. We look forward to welcoming several returning participants to ACE this year as well
as a number of new participants. Our first theme is Getting To Know You and we’ll spend some
time familiarizing participants with rules and expectations, as well as with each other and staff.
One of the first orders of business will be getting our reward system in place. Children will
decorate their “moola buck envelope,” which holds “moola bucks” that are awarded for excellent



behavior, such as doing kind things for fellow participants. Three moola bucks earns a prize!
We’ll also play several icebreaker and activity games.

La Selva Beach Summer Day Camp — Day camp ends on Aug. 12 - it has been a very fun and
exciting summer for the campers! Each Wednesday we have gone on a local or out-of-town field
trip, and each Friday staff walked the children to Manresa Beach for a day of fun in the sun.
Local field trips have included the Simpkins Swim Center, the Santa Cruz Roller Palladium,
laser tag, bowling , and the Pump’d Inflatable Fun Center. Out- of- town adventure trips included
Raging Waters, Golf Land Waterslides, and an exciting day at Great America!

Our Summer Youth Volunteer Program for teens 13 years old and up has been very successful
once again this summer. Close to 50 teens helped out at summer camps held at La Selva,
Art/Science Camps and Aptos Park, and Quail Hollow Ranch camps. Each volunteer had to
apply, interview with staff, and attend a day-long training session. The majority of the summer
camp volunteers were past day campers themselves, and most had volunteered in previous
summers. This program fills a much-needed gap in summer opportunities for younger teens.

La Selva ACE — La Selva’s partnership with the local La Selva Beach Library continues this
school-year. Staff plans on sending the children to the library on Tuesday afternoons for
additional homework assistance from retired, certified teachers who volunteer their time at the
library. In addition, we will be sending our children each Thursday afternoon for Lego Class,
Mind Craft Sessions, and Wii Sessions throughout the school year. In September, we’ll start
introducing some field trips for our Volunteer-In-Training programs for older participants
interested in a leadership role. During the school year, the V I.T. program (Volunteer in
Training) allows after-school recreation kids that are entering 5-7" grade to learn the ropes of
being a volunteer — this is very popular program with all the older recreation participants
interested in being a V.1.T.

Recent Interpretive Programs and Activities:

* Time Travelers Summer Day Camp was offered Monday through Friday, July 6-17 from

9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. The theme this summer was “Art through the Ages.” A number of
“history activities took place including gold panning, Olympic games, and a day on

Shakespeare, with lots of art projects added like mosaics, theater masks and clay work. Lee
Summers ran the program along with help from volunteers; Sasha Townsend, Madi Ahrens,
Savannah Zachau and Shelby Slaughter.

¢ Chicks in the City, Hens in the Hood, a program about raising chickens, was offered by
Candice McLaren on Sunday, July 19 from 1:00 — 3:00 p.m.

¢ Science Sleuths Summer Day Camp ran Monday through Friday, July 27 — August 7 from
9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. This year’s theme was “The Forces of Nature”. A total of 24 kids
enjoyed lots of science experiments and activities ranging from learning how solar panels
work to playing nature games to exploding water rockets and chemical mixtures. Lee
Summers and Scott Gentile were the staff, with help from volunteers; Alex Polland,
Savannah Zachau, Tyler Hawes, and Megan Gurer.
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Upcoming Interpretive Programs and Activities:

A Stellar Experience will be offered by The Santa Cruz Astronomy Club on August 14
and September 11 from 8:00 p.m. to midnight.
On Sunday, August 16, volunteer Simon Stapleton will offer a gardening class on

Hypertufa Garden Planters from 1:00 to 3:00 p.m.

A master gardener/composter will lead a Composing and Vermiculture workshop on
Sunday, Sept. 16 from 1:00-3:00 p.m.

Lee Summers will lead History Hike — A Walk Through Time on Sunday, Sept. 13
from 1:00 to 3:00 p.m.

Carri Wagner, Master Gardener, will lead a Landscape Garden Design workshop on
Sunday, Sept. 20 from 1:00 to 3:00 p.m.

Buzz on out to Quail Hollow on Sunday, Sept. 27 from 1:00- to 3:00 p.m. for Bee
Keeping 101.



